#### **EXECUTIVE BOARD**

#### WEDNESDAY, 24TH JULY, 2024

**PRESENT:** Councillor J Lewis in the Chair

Councillors S Arif, D Coupar, M Harland, A Lamb, J Lennox, J Pryor, M Rafique and

F Venner

**APOLOGIES:** Councillor H Hayden

- 15 Exempt Information Possible Exclusion of the Press and Public RESOLVED That, in accordance with Regulation 4 of The Local Authorities (Executive Arrangements) (Meetings and Access to Information) (England) Regulations 2012, the public be excluded from the meeting during consideration of the following parts of the agenda designated as exempt from publication on the grounds that it is likely, in view of the nature of the business to be transacted or the nature of the proceedings, that if members of the public were present there would be disclosure to them of exempt information so designated as follows:-
  - (A) That Appendix 2 to the report entitled, 'Heart of Holbeck: Levelling Up Round 3 Funding', referred to in Minute No. 31 be designated as being exempt from publication in accordance with paragraph 10.4(3) of Schedule 12A(3) of the Local Government Act 1972 and be considered in private. This is on the grounds that it contains information relating to the financial or business affairs of a particular person (including the Council). It is considered that the public interest in maintaining the content of Appendix 2 as exempt from publication outweighs the public interest in disclosing the information, as doing so would prejudice the Council's commercial position and that of third parties should it be disclosed at this stage.

#### 16 Late Items

<u>Supplementary Information – Agenda Item 14 - Updated Community Asset</u> Transfer (CAT) Policy

Whilst there were no late items of business submitted, with the agreement of the Chair, supplementary information was circulated to Board Members and published ahead of the meeting for inclusion within agenda item 14, 'Updated Community Asset Transfer Policy' in the form of an updated Appendix 2 EDCI Screening document. It was noted that this document had been updated in response to the consideration of the proposed new CAT Policy at the recent Scrutiny Board Infrastructure, Investment & Inclusive Growth meeting. The supplementary information was considered by the Board as part of agenda item 14. (Minute No. 28 refers).

#### 17 Declaration of Interests

Councillor S Arif declared a Disclosable Pecuniary Interest with respect to the agenda item entitled, 'Heart of Holbeck: Levelling Up Round 3 Funding'. As such, Councillor Arif advised the Board that she would leave the meeting room for the duration of the Board's consideration of that item (Minute No. 31 refers).

## 18 Minutes

**RESOLVED –** That the minutes of the previous meeting held on 19<sup>th</sup> June 2024 be approved as a correct record.

## 19 Disorder in Harehills - 18 July 2024

Given that this was the first Executive Board meeting held since the disorder which occurred in Harehills on 18<sup>th</sup> July 2024, the Leader invited Members to address the Board on this matter.

Councillor Arif, as Ward Councillor for Gipton and Harehills, thanked all of those in the local community, Council staff and all partner organisations for the support provided during this difficult period and for the actions taken during and since the disorder to calm the situation. In terms of moving forward, Councillor Arif emphasised that the priority was now to rebuild as a community and reflect upon this experience.

Councillor Lamb also provided his thanks and specifically highlighted children's social care colleagues, emphasising the valuable role that they play on a daily basis in the protection of children and young people.

Responding to a Member's enquiry, the Leader undertook that a review into this matter would be undertaken at the appropriate time.

In conclusion, assurance was provided that the Council would never allow violence and intimidation to be a factor in respect of decision making around child protection cases and that the interests of children and young people would always be at the heart of such matters.

## ADULT SOCIAL CARE, ACTIVE LIFESTYLES AND CULTURE

## 20 Community Health and Wellbeing Service: Transforming Home Care

The Director of Adults and Health submitted a report on arrangements for the Community Health and Wellbeing Service pilot, which the report described as a transformational approach to delivering health and care services at home through a collaborative partnership of contracted providers working together on a neighbourhood basis. The report provided an update on the outcome of the recent tendering exercise for providers, set out the benefits of this model and presented the process for the mobilisation of the contract. It was noted that the new model was to be piloted in 'Bramley and Stanningley', 'Armley' and 'Farnley and Wortley' Wards.

The Executive Member introduced the report and in doing so provided an overview of this new model of home care. Also, details were provided on the

benefits arising from this approach, how performance data would be monitored and what the model required for it to be implemented. It was also noted that consultation had been undertaken with local Wards Councillors with the matter also being recently considered and well received by Adults, Health and Active Lifestyles Scrutiny Board.

Responding to a Member's enquiry, the Board was advised that in terms of Scrutiny involvement moving forward, the Scrutiny Board was scheduled to receive an update within approximately 6 months of the pilot commencing. It was also noted that there would also be external evaluation of the outcomes from this pilot, which would be incorporated into the update to Scrutiny Board.

Regarding a question on funding arrangements, the Board received details of the key mechanisms that would be in place to ensure that the costs of the new service would be covered, and noted that should it be needed, there was a contingency sum in place received via the NHS Transformation Fund.

#### **RESOLVED -**

- (a) That the award of the Community Health and Wellbeing Service pilot contract to 'Be Caring Limited' and 'Springfield Homecare Limited', be noted, as per the delegated decision of the Director of Adults and Health (D57519 refers);
- (b) That the award of a £247,000 grant from the Rayne Foundation's "Better Careers for Better Care" fund via the grant holder Leeds Teaching Hospitals Trust to be allocated to Leeds City Council, Leeds Community Healthcare NHS Trust and the above contract holders to support the delivery of the pilot, be noted;
- (c) That the process for mobilisation and communication with key stakeholders during this period, as detailed within the submitted report, be noted.
- Adults and Health In House Care Homes Service Review: Knowle Manor and Dolphin Manor: Post Consultation Recommendations Report The Director of Adults and Health submitted a report which presented the findings of the consultation exercise, as previously agreed to be undertaken at Executive Board in December 2023, on proposals to close Knowle Manor residential care home in Morley, and to repurpose Dolphin Manor residential care home in Rothwell into a community care bed base (Recovery Hub). In considering those outcomes, the report made recommendations regarding the future of both residential care homes for the Board's consideration.

In presenting the report, the Executive Member provided an overview of the proposals and of the consultation undertaken. Information on current occupancy levels for both care homes was provided, with it being highlighted that the context of the proposals was that the use of Council residential care homes had declined over recent years. It was noted that there were other care home providers in the locality with vacancies and as such it was felt that there were suitable alternatives available for residents. It was also noted that

there were jobs available for affected Knowle Manor staff at the Council's other in-house care delivery services, and that proposals would see Dolphin Manor staff retaining their jobs. Acknowledging the potential impact of these proposals, details were provided on the support that would be given to those affected, should the recommendations be approved.

Responding to a Member's enquiries regarding the future of Knowle Manor, Members received an update on the condition of the building. Whilst it was acknowledged that investment had been made via the installation of solar panels, it was noted that the building was in a poor condition and that the level of funding required to refurbish and maintain it was not available.

It was also noted that whilst not covered within the submitted report, the Leader highlighted that he and the Executive Member for Adult Social Care, Active Lifestyles and Culture had met with local Ward Councillors and the local MP about the longer-term future of Knowle Manor. It was undertaken that the Council would work with those local Ward Members and the MP in terms of looking for wider funding opportunities, with the aspiration that Knowle Manor be used for the future provision of care and health services in Morley, if at all possible, and that at the appropriate time, such matters would be submitted to the Board.

A Member raised an enquiry regarding consultation undertaken in relation to Dolphin Manor. In response, the Board received further information on the consultation exercise conducted in respect of the proposals within the submitted report affecting both Dolphin Manor and Knowle Manor.

In response to a Member's comments regarding the provision of the Council's residential care services more generally and the impact that these proposals would have, the Board received further details on this matter. It was noted that the Council's provision of long-term residential care services was very small and underutilised. It was highlighted that the external market currently does not have sufficient supply of intermediate care provision, hence the proposal within the report that Dolphin Manor could be repurposed as an intermediate care facility.

Members received further details and context on the current occupancy levels at both Knowle Manor and Dolphin Manor and also on the processes and timeframes by which the Council had stopped the admission of long-term residents.

- (a) That the closure of Knowle Manor care home be approved, and that once closed, the building be declared surplus to service requirements;
- (b) That the repurposing of Dolphin Manor into a community care bed base (Recovery Hub), be approved;
- (c) That following resolutions (a) and (b) above, the timeline for closure as set out at point 66 of the submitted report, be approved;

(d) That it be noted that the Director of Adults and Health is responsible for the implementation of the resolutions above.

(Under the provisions of Council Procedure Rule 16.5, Councillor A Lamb required it to be recorded that he abstained from voting on the decisions referred to within this minute)

## **CHILDREN AND FAMILIES**

#### 22 Outcome of Call In: Little Owls Nurseries Review

Further to Minute No. 7, 19<sup>th</sup> June 2024, the Board considered a report of the Head of Democratic Services which, in response to the outcome of a Call In meeting of the Children and Families Scrutiny Board, asked Executive Board to reconsider one of its decisions taken on the Little Owls Nurseries Review report submitted to the 19 June 2024 Executive Board meeting.

Whilst the Scrutiny Board resolved at the Call In meeting of 9<sup>th</sup> July 2024 to release Executive Board resolutions 7(a) to (f) for implementation, the Scrutiny Board had resolved to refer resolution 7(g) back to the Board for reconsideration on the basis that the Scrutiny Board believed that democratic oversight would be enhanced if future decisions on the 12 Little Owls settings listed at resolution 7(e) were taken by Executive Board rather than through officer delegated decision. The Board was therefore asked to either confirm its original decision of 19<sup>th</sup> June as set out at resolution 7(g), or vary it, taking into account the recommendations made by the Children and Families Scrutiny Board at the recent Call In meeting.

Resolution 7(g) of 19 June 2024 Executive Board minutes read, 'That it be noted that the Director of Children and Families may take further decisions in respect of the settings listed at resolution (e) above following the market sounding exercise for the twelve settings indicated, which would be as a direct consequence of this decision'.

It was confirmed that in taking account of the outcomes from the Scrutiny Board Call In meeting, it had been agreed to vary the Board's original decision at 7(g) (as set out above) so that future decisions on the 12 Little Owls settings listed at resolution 7(e) of the same minute were taken by Executive Board. In response, a Member welcomed this proposal, commended the Scrutiny Board for the work undertaken and highlighted the value of the Scrutiny process.

**RESOLVED** – That in response to the outcome of the recent Scrutiny Board Children and Families Call In meeting regarding the decisions made by Executive Board on the Little Owls Nurseries Review (19 June 2024), resolution 7(g) be varied so that future decisions on the 12 Little Owls settings listed at resolution 7(e) of the same minute be taken by Executive Board.

(The resolution above, given that it was a decision which has been the subject of a previous Call In, was not eligible for Call In, in line with Executive and Decision Making Procedure Rule 8.1.1)

Outcome of consultation on a proposal to change the age range of Moor Allerton Hall Primary School from 3-11 years to 4-11 years and permanently close the local authority-maintained nursery.

The Director of Children and Families submitted a report on a proposal to change the age range of Moor Allerton Hall Primary School from 3-11 years to 4-11 years and to permanently close the Local Authority-maintained nursery. The report highlighted that a public consultation on the proposal had taken place between 13 May and 28 May 2024 and provided a summary of the consultation responses received. Additionally, the report sought approval for the publication of a statutory notice in respect of the proposals.

On behalf of the Executive Member for Children and Families, the Executive Member for Economy, Transport and Sustainable Development introduced the report and in doing so, highlighted the key recommendations. It was noted that whilst there had been 24.5 full time equivalent children attending the nursery in the summer term 2024, this would reduce to 5.5 in September 2024. It was also noted that should the submitted recommendations be approved, then the intention would be to bring a further report to the November 2024 Board, presenting the outcomes of the Statutory Notice.

Responding to a Member's enquiry regarding the timing of the proposals within the submitted report, given the new Government's manifesto commitment regarding childcare provision, the Board was provided with further context on the proposal. It was noted that the proposals were being brought forward due to a decline in population of children and young people in the local area together with a sufficiency of available provision in that locality. In addition, it was noted that the school was considering working with a private provider with regard to the potential delivery of childcare.

- (a) That the outcome of the public consultation for this proposal, as detailed within the submitted report, be noted;
- (b) That the publication of a Statutory Notice on the proposal to change the age range of Moor Allerton Hall Primary School from 3-11 years to 4-11 years and to permanently close the Local Authority-maintained nursery at the school, be approved;
- (c) That it be noted that the implementation of the proposal would be subject to the outcome of the Statutory Notice;
- (d) That the intention for a further report to be presented to the November 2024 Executive Board meeting, be noted;
- (e) That it be noted that the responsible officer for the implementation of such matters is the Head of Learning Systems.

(Under the provisions of Council Procedure Rule 16.5, Councillor A Lamb required it to be recorded that he abstained from voting on the decisions referred to within this minute)

#### LEADER'S PORTFOLIO

## 24 Annual Corporate Risk Report

The Director of Strategy and Resources submitted a report presenting the Council's annual corporate risk and resilience report for consideration. The report provided details of the most significant risks currently on the Council's corporate risk register together with summary assurances describing the key controls in place to manage those risks, details of where any further actions were planned and also signposting to where more detailed information can be found.

In presenting the report, the Leader highlighted the challenging environment in which Local Authorities were operating, which meant that the number of significant risks being faced was increasing. The Board's attention was specifically drawn to the significant mitigation now in place with regard to the risk associated with major flooding, which was due to the key actions in this area including the development of the flood alleviation scheme.

The significant risks linked to the Council's financial position were also highlighted.

In response to a Member's question regarding the risks associated with the Council's IT systems and arrangements for dealing with a major cyber outage, the Board received an update and assurance on the actions being taken in this area to mitigate the level of associated risk. It was noted that this matter was recently considered by the Strategy and Resources Scrutiny Board and whilst there was no complacency in this area, the Council was as confident as it could be in the arrangements it has established.

Linked to this and in response to a further enquiry, the Board received an update on the Council's business continuity arrangements for the delivery of key services, which it was noted continued to evolve in response to the changing environment. Further to this, it was undertaken that the Member in question be offered a separate briefing on such matters.

**RESOLVED –** That the annual risk report, as presented in the submitted report and appendix, be noted, together with the assurances provided on the most significant corporate risks, in line with the Council's Risk Management Policy and Strategy and also in line with the Board's overarching responsibility for their management.

## **RESOURCES**

## 25 Annual Corporate Performance Report 2023/24

The Director of Strategy and Resources submitted a report presenting the Council's annual Corporate Performance report which provided an update on the Council's performance in 2023/24 against the range of Key Performance Indicators (KPIs) monitored which covered all directorates.

In introducing the report, the Executive Member noted that whilst the annual corporate performance report provided an update on the Council's strategic performance indicators, the importance of contributions to the successful delivery of those performance indicators by individuals and services across the Council was highlighted. The Board's attention was drawn to the Council's performance against some specific KPIs. The value of resources such as the Social Progress Index was also highlighted together with the reference in the report to the introduction of the Office for Local Government (OFLOG), which aimed to provide accessible data about the performance of Local Government.

In considering the report, a Member highlighted the value of the relevant Scrutiny Boards having the opportunity to analyse this data in detail.

Regarding the performance metric relating to the collection of household waste, a Member enquired whether a further metric could be added which measured performance on household waste collection specifically on the designated collection day. In response, the Executive Member for Climate, Energy, Environment and Green Spaces gave an undertaking that the Member in question would be provided with further information on this specific matter, with an offer of a further meeting between the Executive Member and the Member in question also being given, if required. The Executive Member also provided a wider update in relation to refuse collection.

Responding to a specific enquiry regarding the Council's preparedness in relation to the introduction of new refuse collection policies, it was noted that a further report was intended to be submitted to the Board on such matters in due course.

**RESOLVED** – That the annual Corporate Performance Report for 2023/24, as submitted, be received and noted, together with the progress made during that period, as detailed within the submitted report.

#### 26 Capital Programme 2024/25 to 2028/29 - Quarter 1 Update

The Chief Officer Financial Services submitted a report presenting an update on the Council's Capital Programme for the period 2024-2029, split between the General Fund and the Housing Revenue Account (HRA), with a forecast of resources available over that period. The report also provided a specific update of the 2024/25 Capital Programme and also sought approval in relation to specific injections into the Capital Programme.

In presenting the report, the Executive Member highlighted that both this report and the following Financial Health Monitoring report were being considered together, given that a review of the Capital Programme was taking place with the aim easing the pressure on the Council's revenue budget. It was also noted that the level of borrowing within the Capital Programme, as presented, remained affordable and that the report also sought approval in relation to specific injections into the programme.

## **RESOLVED -**

- (a) That the following injections into the Capital Programme, as detailed at Appendix A (iii) of the submitted report, be approved:-
  - £7,347.0k of Major Repairs Reserve funding for Capitalised Voids and Repairs; and
  - £1,558.1k of additional departmental borrowing for the project to rehouse tenants and subsequently demolish 6 high rise blocks;
- (b) That it be noted that the above resolution to inject funding of £8,905.1k will be implemented by the Chief Officer Financial Services;
- (c) That the latest position on the General Fund and HRA Capital Programme as at Quarter 1 2024/25, as presented within the submitted report, be noted. That the current review of the existing programme to identify where schemes could be delayed to reduce debt costs and support the in-year revenue position, also be noted.

## 27 Financial Health Monitoring 2024/25 Quarter 1

The Chief Officer Financial Services submitted a report presenting the Council's financial position in respect of the 2024/25 revenue budget following the first quarter of the financial year. The report also provided an update on the Quarter 1 position in respect of the Housing Revenue Account, the Schools Budget, the Council Tax and Business Rates Collection Fund and Treasury Prudential Indicators.

In presenting the report the Executive Member provided an overview of the key points in which it was noted that as at Quarter 1, the Council was forecasting a General Fund overspend of £19.936m. The key areas of overspend were noted together with the reasons for those. The Executive Member also highlighted the range of mitigating measures being taken to address the overspend.

In response to a Member's concerns about the projected overspend being reported at Quarter 1, the Board received detailed information on the complex challenges being faced together with the range of comprehensive actions being taken to address those challenges and to manage the financial pressures faced, with specific reference made to the work that continued to be undertaken in respect of the services within Children and Families directorate.

Regarding a specific enquiry on the projected overspend within the Adults and Health directorate, the Board received further detail on the key causes of that projected overspend. It was noted that higher than anticipated demand in

relation to working age adults was a key factor that remained ongoing, and it was noted that this was not a unique trend to Leeds. Details of the range of work undertaken as part of the budget preparation and also in response to the current position were highlighted.

Also, noting that the report reflected the budgeted assumption of a 3.5% pay increase, an enquiry was raised about the potential impact on the budget should the pay award be higher. In response, it was noted that the JNC pay award had been agreed at 2.5%, whilst the NJC pay award was still being negotiated. In response to a further enquiry, it was undertaken that the Member in question would be provided with details of the potential impact upon the budget, should the NJC pay award be at a level of 5.5%.

Also in response to a Member's enquiry, the Board was provided with further details on the range of actions that would continue to be taken to address the currently projected overspend in-year and look towards budget setting processes for future years. It was noted that this issue continued to dominate discussions, and whilst it was a challenging situation for all employees, it was highlighted that there was a commitment for the Council to do everything that it could to operate within its budget. It was also noted that such matters would continue to be reported to Executive Board, as appropriate.

Members also discussed the national position in relation to Local Government funding arrangements moving forward, given the recent change in national Government.

- (a) That as presented within the submitted report, it be noted that at Quarter 1, the Authority's General Fund revenue budget is reporting an overspend of £19.936m for 2024/25 (3.2% of the approved net revenue budget) after the application of reserves and within a challenging national context, with it also being noted that a range of actions are being undertaken to address this position;
- (b) That as presented within the submitted report, it be noted that at Quarter 1, the Authority's Housing Revenue Account is reporting a balanced position;
- (c) That it be noted that known inflationary increases, including demand and demographic pressures in Social Care, known impacts of the rising cost of living, including the NJC pay settlement of £1,925 and the JNC pay settlement of 3.5%, have been incorporated into this reported financial position, with it also being noted that these pressures will continue to be reviewed during the year and reported to future Executive Board meetings as more information becomes available. That it also be noted that proposals would need to be identified to absorb any additional pressures;
- (d) That it be noted that where an overspend is projected, directorates, including the Housing Revenue Account, are required to present action

plans to mitigate their reported pressures and those of the Council's wider financial challenge where possible, in line with the Revenue Principles agreed by Executive Board in February 2024 through the annual Revenue Budget report;

(e) That as presented within the submitted report, the quarterly analysis of the Prudential Indicators be noted, specifically that the actual gross and net debt for the Council in 2024/25 to date remain comfortably within both the Operational Boundary and the Authorised Limit set by Council.

## 28 Updated Community Asset Transfer Policy

The Director of City Development submitted a report proposing the adoption of an updated policy for Community Asset Transfers which would replace the policy approved by Executive Board in September 2012 (Minute No. 77, 5th September 2012 referred). The report noted that the updated policy incorporated experience and learning acquired from managing community asset transfers for over ten years and would establish revised criteria and process that aligned with current estate strategies and challenges around estate maintenance.

With the agreement of the Chair, supplementary information was circulated to Board Members and published ahead of the meeting for consideration as part of this report in the form of an updated Appendix 2 EDCI Screening document. It was noted that this document had been updated in response to the consideration of the proposed new CAT Policy at the recent Scrutiny Board Infrastructure, Investment & Inclusive Growth meeting, and the timing between the meetings had not allowed this information to be included within the original agenda pack.

The Executive Member introduced the report and in doing so highlighted how the new policy would allow a proactive approach to be taken and how the policy benefitted from the experience of previous CAT processes. The extensive consultation undertaken with Elected Members was also highlighted, together with the fact that the matter had been considered by Scrutiny.

The approach which had been taken to reach the current position on the proposed new policy was welcomed, with a Member commenting upon the assessment process, striking the correct balance between community value and financial liability, having robust processes in place to mitigate against risk and the need to work with Elected Members and communities.

Further details were provided in response to the Member's comments, with it being noted that the policy looked to provide communities with more certainty around related CAT processes and criteria in order to support those communities who were interested in potentially undertaking CAT's.

In terms of a list of properties being drawn up which were suitable for CAT, the range of factors that would be taken into consideration as part of this process were highlighted. It was also noted that in presenting any potential

CAT's to Members moving forward, whilst there was a statutory duty to achieve best consideration for assets, the legal framework allowed for less than best disposals. As such, Members would be presented with details of best consideration, to enable Members to consider the value that they were willing to forego against the wider benefits that may be achieved through community and social value.

In conclusion, the Executive Member committed to continue working with Elected Members on such matters, including Scrutiny.

#### **RESOLVED -**

- (a) That the new Community Asset Transfer policy, as presented at Appendix 1 to the submitted report, which will replace the previous Community Asset Transfer Policy, be agreed;
- (b) That agreement be given to a list of properties suitable for Community Asset Transfer being established and presented to Executive Board in a future report.

## 29 Being Our Best - Our Organisation Plan 2024/25 Update

The Director of Strategy and Resources submitted a report presenting for approval an update to the 'Being Our Best – Our Organisation Plan' for 2024/25, which set out the Council's plan to be an efficient, enterprising, healthy and inclusive organisation.

In presenting the report, the Executive Member provided an overview of the key points within the within the updated Organisation Plan and how it had been updated in response to the current Best City Ambition following its adoption in February 2024, and also in response to the Government's Productivity Plan requirements.

In considering the report, a Member highlighted the value of the relevant Scrutiny Boards having the opportunity to analyse this report in detail.

In response to a Member's enquiries, the Board received further details on the actions that continued to be taken to ensure that the range of services across the Council worked as cohesively as possible as 'One Council'. It was acknowledged that whilst much progress had been achieved in this area, there was still further improvements to be made. It was also noted that part of the ongoing review into Community Committees was around considering the Council's ways of working from a local perspective.

- (a) That the updated 'Being Our Best Our Organisation Plan 2024/25', as presented in the submitted report, be approved, which responds to the UK Government Productivity Plan requirements;
- (b) That it be noted that the submitted report and the Being Our Best publication was considered by Strategy and Resources Scrutiny Board at its July 2024 meeting;

(c) That it be noted that graphic design work will be developed prior to the publication of the updated 'Being Our Best – Our Organisation Plan 2024/25' around 1st September 2024, which may include some amendments to wording.

## **CLIMATE, ENERGY, ENVIRONMENT AND GREEN SPACES**

# 30 Proposed Funding Bid for 'Wild Aire' project at St Aidan's and Fairburn Ings Nature Reserves

The Director of Communities, Housing and Environment submitted a report regarding the RSPB's (Royal Society for the Protection of Birds) proposed funding bid to the National Heritage Lottery Fund (NHLF) for investment into St. Aidan's and Fairburn Ings nature reserves as part of the 'Wild Aire' project. The report noted that the nature reserves were mostly owned by Leeds City Council and leased to the RSPB, and that in terms of St Aidan's, an endowment existed which was administered by the St Aidan's Trust (of which the Council is the Sole Trustee). As such, the report sought the Council's in principle support for the RSPB's proposed funding bid to the NHLF and also for the allocation of £805,000 from the St Aidan's Trust as match funding for the project, should the bid be successful.

The Executive Member highlighted the benefits which would be achieved as a result of the proposals. Responding to a Member's specific enquiry, assurance was provided that there were no risks to the Council arising from the proposals within the report and that the positive working relationship with the RSPB would continue irrespective of the outcome of the bid.

#### **RESOLVED -**

- (a) That in principle support be given as landowner, for the RSPB's proposed £8.5 million bid to the National Heritage Lottery Fund (NHLF) to invest in St Aidan's and Fairburn Ings, as part of the 'Wild Aire' project, for the purposes of improving the visitor offer, engaging more diverse communities, making the sites better for wildlife and helping St Aidan's become financially sustainable. That this support be demonstrated through the provision of a letter of support delegated to the Chief Officer for Climate, Energy and Green Spaces;
- (b) That if the bid is successful, the allocation of £805,000 from the St Aidan's Trust as match funding for the project, be approved;
- (c) That approval be given to defer and delegate to the Director of City Development, any requirements to negotiate and agree terms for the variation of the lease of St Aidan's to the RSPB, to help facilitate the successful delivery of the project.

(Councillor Pryor left and returned to the meeting room during the consideration of this item)

## **ECONOMY, TRANSPORT AND SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT**

## 31 Heart of Holbeck: Levelling Up Round 3 Funding

The Director of City Development submitted a report providing detailed proposals of the Levelling Up funded 'Heart of Holbeck' programme, with £15.9m of funding having been committed by the previous Government. The report outlined the proposed delivery method, which comprised a mixture of direct Council delivery and the provision of grants to third parties. The report noted that the programme aimed to tackle deep rooted health, economic and social inequalities in a concentrated area of Holbeck where deprivation and health outcomes were amongst the poorest in the city.

The Executive Member introduced the report and in doing so, provided an overview of the key aspects of the scheme and highlighted the benefits arising from it.

Following consideration of Appendix 2 to the submitted report designated as being exempt from publication under the provisions of Access to Information Procedure Rule 10.4(3), which was considered in private at the conclusion of the public part of the meeting, it was

## **RESOLVED -**

- (a) That the scope and delivery principles outlined for the Heart of Holbeck programme, as set out in the submitted report and the draft masterplan as presented at Appendix 3, be endorsed;
- (b) That approval be given for the Director of City Development, in consultation with the Director of Strategy and Resources and the Executive Member for 'Economy, Transport and Sustainable Development', to finalise detailed legal agreements with Central Government, Holbeck Together and Leeds Building Society in accordance with the terms as set out in exempt Appendix 2 to the submitted report, subject to subsidy control assessments;
- (c) That it be noted that the Director of City Development, in consultation with the Director of Strategy and Resources, the Director of Communities, Housing and Environment and the Executive Member for 'Economy, Transport and Sustainable Development' will finalise designs and enter into construction contracts for the former St Matthew's Church, Local Centre and Holbeck Moor improvements.

(Further to Minute No. 17 above, Councillor Arif left the meeting room for the duration of the Board's consideration of this item, returning to the meeting at the conclusion of this item)

## **EQUALITY, HEALTH AND WELLBEING**

32 Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Annual Report 2023 - 2024

The Director of Strategy and Resources and the Director of Communities, Housing and Environment submitted a joint report presenting the Council's Equality, Diversity and Inclusion (EDI) Annual Report 2023 – 2024. Following the Council's adoption of a new Vision and Action Plan for EDI in February 2023, the report included a first full year update on progress against the 15 high level priorities contained in the Action Plan for EDI alongside the annual update on the Equality Improvement Priorities.

The Executive Member introduced the report and in doing so, highlighted key aspects and recommendations, which illustrated the breadth of work being undertaken by the Council in relation to EDI. The issues of poverty and health were highlighted as major factors which continued to impact upon individuals in this area. Noting the update provided on LGBT+ Inclusive Leeds, it was highlighted that there was an intention to broaden the communities covered through the 'Inclusive Leeds' initiative. It was also noted that the report presented the statement of the Strategy and Resources Scrutiny Board entitled, 'Leeds City Council Workforce Equality, Diversity and Inclusion' for the Board's consideration.

Regarding the proposed updating of the Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy to include 'Care Experienced' as a locally protected characteristic, it was noted that the Executive Member was to chair a cross-party Member implementation group on such matters.

In considering the report, a Member highlighted the value of the relevant Scrutiny Board having the opportunity to analyse this data in detail.

- (a) That the Equality Diversity and Inclusion Annual Report 2023 2024, as presented at Appendix 1 to the submitted report, be approved;
- (b) That the adoption of the LGBT+ Inclusive Leeds approach for 2024/29, as presented at Appendix 2 to the submitted report, be approved;
- (c) That the refreshed approach to the Equality Assembly, as presented at Appendix 3 to the submitted report, be approved;
- (d) That the new Equality Improvement Priority relating to Leeds being a Carer Friendly City to replace the previous priority on responding to the impacts of Covid 19, a detailed at Appendix 4 to the submitted report, be adopted;
- (e) That the updated Equality, Diversity and Inclusion Policy, which now will include 'Care Experienced' as a locally protected characteristic, as detailed at Appendix 5 to the submitted report, be approved;
- (f) That the refreshed Zero Tolerance Statement, as presented at Appendix 6 to the submitted report, be approved;
- (g) That the conclusions and recommendations of the Strategy and Resources Scrutiny Board Statement entitled, 'Leeds City Council

Workforce EDI' as presented at Appendix 7 to the submitted report be noted;

- (h) That it be noted that the Director of Communities, Housing and Environment is responsible for the implementation of the resolutions made by Executive Board in respect of Appendices 1-5 of the submitted report;
- (i) That it be noted that the Director of Strategy and Resources is responsible for the implementation of the resolutions made by Executive Board in respect of Appendices 6-7 of the submitted report.

## 33 Director of Public Health Annual Report 2023 - 'Ageing Well: Our Lives in Leeds'

The Director of Public Health submitted an Annual Report for 2023 entitled, 'Ageing Well: Our Lives in Leeds' which fulfilled the requirement of the Director to publish a report on an annual basis which described the health of the population in Leeds and which made recommendations regarding the improvement of health in the city. It was noted that this 2023 Annual Report brought together lived experiences of ageing well amongst Leeds' citizens having listened to the voices and stories of local people as well as professionals who work in this field. The report also reviewed relevant data and evidence in relation to ageing well.

In presenting the report, the Executive Member provided an overview and highlighted a number of key elements including the disparities around life expectancy and how people aged across different parts of the city. The Director's recommendations arising from the report were also highlighted. It was noted that the report had recently been considered by the Health and Wellbeing Board.

The Director of Public Health highlighted that whilst Leeds was a relatively young city demographically, there would be an increase in the older population in the coming years, hence the ongoing work being undertaken in response to that evolving demographic change.

Also, it was noted that Leeds was in a strong position given its approach as an age friendly city, but still further action needed to be taken in this area. It was highlighted that a different approach towards the ageing well agenda was needed, in order to ensure that public services remained sustainable moving forward. It was noted that whilst the Director's report included recommendations to the Council, it also contained recommendations to a range of partners.

Responding to a Member's enquiries covering a range of issues, the Board received further details on the actions being taken to improve health outcomes and life expectancy generally. It was noted that whilst this report was entitled 'Ageing Well', focus was placed on an individual's health from birth onwards and that there was continued investment into prevention work and Public Health programmes. It was also noted that these actions were

being taken alongside the support provided to NHS partners in the delivery of their services. Further to this, it was highlighted that there was more targeted work in place for those parts of the city with the poorest health outcomes.

Particular reference was made to the age friendly approach taken in Leeds and how this covered areas such as transport provision and road safety for older people. Regarding public transport, details were provided on the collaborative work being undertaken with WYCA in this area, however, it was acknowledged that whilst improvements were being made, further consideration needed to be given to the provision of cross-Authority transport services and those affecting the communities in the outer areas of the city. Information was also provided on matters such as the actions being taken to increase uptake of cancer screening services and also how there was close collaborative working with Neighbourhood Networks across the city.

It was highlighted that poverty remained the issue with the most significant impact on an individual's life expectancy, with further information being provided on the practical work undertaken in this area.

**RESOLVED –** That in order to increase the number of years spent in good health in Leeds:-

- (i) The findings and recommendations of the 2023 Director of Public Health Annual Report, as presented within the submitted report and appendices, be noted; and
- (ii) The recommendations identified for Leeds City Council within the Director of Public Health's submitted Annual Report for 2023, be noted and supported.

**DATE OF PUBLICATION:** FRIDAY, 26TH JULY 2024

LAST DATE FOR CALL IN

**OF ELIGIBLE DECISIONS:** 5.00PM, FRIDAY, 2ND AUGUST 2024